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Minutes of 77th Annual General Meeting 

 Held May 11, 2018 in King City, ON. 

In attendance: 

Theresa Almonte, SGS Canada 

Karen Bright, Halford-Lewis Ltd 

Holly Buchanan, Buchanan Trading Inc. 

Colby Busche, Dandilee Spice Corp. 

Gaspare Colletti, Les Aliments Cell Foods Inc. 

Cheryl Deem, American Spice Trade Association  

Wayne Farrell Newly Weds Foods Co. 

Pietro Galluzzo, Malabar Super Spice Co.  

Lisa Gay, Hela Spice Canada  

Anthony Gene, Dr. Oetker 

Tiina Henkusens, McCormick & Company Inc.  

Maryana Glavan, SGS Canada 

Dan Kastor, McCormick and Company Inc. 

Robert LeGuillou, Sensient Natural Ingredients  

Helen Levin, Griffith Foods 

Andrew Mansfield, G.S. Dunn Limited 

Brenda Mizzan, Malabar Super Spice Co.  

Nadira Naraine, Flavorcan International Inc. 

Spiro Raptis, Rose Hill Foods Inc. 

Francine St-Pierre, Caldic Canada Inc. 

Beverley Tschirhart, Canadian Spice Association 

Doris Valade Malabar, Super Spice Co.  
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1. Call to order: 

Tiina Henkusens welcomed everyone to the meeting, noting that a quorum was present and called the meeting 

to order at 9:00 am. 

2. President’s Report: 

The President’s Report is posted on CSA’s website. Tiina remarked about the value of her association 

involvement to her personally, and the tremendous potential the association has to represent members’ 

interests by continuing to demonstrate industry leadership through a collective voice. Tiina recognized Wendy 

Burgraff for her many years of dedication and service to CSA as Wendy has recently retired. She thanked 

corporate sponsors for supporting the AGM, and everyone who has contributed their valuable time and 

expertise to enhance the association. She enlisted member ongoing support of and participation on committees 

and the BOD. 

Tiina reviewed the new 2018-2020 Strategic Plan that has been developed and approved by the BOD. The plan  

identifies top strategic priorities the association will focus on over the next few years  to ensure a  strong, 

sustainable association that increases value for its members. She also introduced the operating plan which has 

been created to identify and monitor progress on key activities and their timing to implement these strategies. 

The work will be facilitated by an expanded and invigorated committee structure.  

During the strategic planning sessions the BOD discussed and agreed that the focus of the association, given 

available resources and expertise, should be to inform and not educate members, so the BOD is recommending  

that the mission statement be updated to the following:   

The Mission of the Association is to represent the interests of the Canadian spice industry, to speak on 

behalf of its members and to provide them with relevant information and networking opportunities. 

Anthony made a motion to accept the updated mission statement, seconded by Holly. All were in favour and the 

motion carried. 

CSA’s  2018-2020 Strategic Plan and Operating Plan (version updated May 9, 2018) were included in the AGM 

handout, and will be posted on CSA’s website with the AGM minutes. 

Expansion of future AGM’s to possibly include non-members in more events, and investigating new ways to 

generate more revenue were discussed.  It was noted that  AGM weaknesses including the lack of international 

members and the tight agenda should be discussed in future AGM planning sessions. 

Compiling a list of possible new CSA members was suggested.  A form was circulated among AGM attendees to 

gather this information. The list was provided to Holly for use by the Membership Committee. 

After allowing a few minutes to review the minutes of the May 10, 2017 76th Annual General Meeting, a motion 

was made by Doris, seconded by Karen, and unanimously approved by all to accept the minutes as written. 

3. Treasurer’s Report: 

Rob  LeGuillou reviewed the association’s current financial picture as of April 30, 2018, and the 2017-18 budget. 

He noted that although the association is in a positive financial position, the BOD recognized a need to increase 
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future revenue to offset  increased expenses from higher Executive Director cost. The ED cost increase was 

anticipated as it was approved at an AGM several years ago but to date no actions have been taken to address 

the increasing financial deficit that has resulted. The Treasurer’s Report is posted on CSA’s website. 

Rob  provided information on the outcome of the BOD’s review of 3 different 5-year financial forecast scenarios 

for increasing association revenue. Since membership dues are the only significant income source for the 

association, Rob presented the BOD’s recommendation for a membership fee increase from $550 in 2017/2018 

to $750 in the 2018/2019 fiscal year.  

A motion,  made by Holly to set the 2018/2019 membership dues  at $750 for regular members with no fee 

increase for associate members and  seconded by Gaspare, was unanimously approved. 

A suggestion was made to inform members of the 2018/2019 membership fee in a note explaining what the 

increase is going towards and why it is necessary. Bev will work with the Executive Committee to draft this note. 

4. Technical And Regulatory Affairs Report:  

Anthony Gene presented the Technical and Regulatory Affairs Report which is posted on CSA’s website.  

A suggestion was made to have the Technical Committee maintain the heat map that was created during the 

strategic planning sessions to identify current and emerging  technical and regulatory topics on an ongoing basis. 

A request was made for Bev to let members know when IE Canada’s Canadian Imported Food Safety Assurance 

Model Phase 1 Final Report is publicly available and to post this on CSA’s website. 

Anthony noted the need to identify next steps to address CFIA’s spice authenticity monitoring survey results and 

to influence CFIA’s future survey methodology and acceptability criteria.   

5. ASTA Update: 

Cheryl provided updates on ASTA’s activities. This report is posted on CSA’s website. 

6. Speaker: Dan Kastor, Senior Director, Global Regulatory Affairs, McCormick and Company, Inc.  

Dan provided information on spice fraud research, new methodologies for authenticity confirmation and fraud  

detection, and how McCormick and Company mitigates the risks of fraud throughout their supply chain.  

7. Speaker: Kevin Smith, National Manager, Standards of Identity, Composition and Grade, CFIA 

Kevin provided information on modernizing spice standards of identity. His presentation is posted on CSA’s 

website. 

Kevin stated he is aware  of CSA’s concerns and communications regarding outdated Division 7 spice standards 

of identity. Members shared some day to day challenges that arise because Division 7 standards are obsolete. 

Kevin encouraged the association to continue our dialogue with CFIA by sharing our ongoing challenges as 

compositional standards are the responsibility of CFIA. CSA will inform Kevin if CFIA inspectors are questioning 

Division 7 compliance. 
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He advised that incorporation by reference is an opportunity to update the spice standards in 2019. He shared a 

recent example where a trade association worked directly with CFIA to update beef grading regulations using 

IbR. 

Bev noted that CSA does not support IbR of Codex spice standards as these are outside of Canada’s control  

during creation and maintenance. Kevin confirmed that he is not aware of any trade association in Canada that 

supports IbR of Codex standards in their sector. 

Tiina commented that country of origin labeling proposals are challenging for the spice sector due to the need to 

source spice commodities from several counties to maintain supply.  Kevin mentioned that the Vintners 

Association of Canada worked directly with CFIA to develop COO labeling for imported and domestic wine 

blends that met both industry and regulator’s needs.  

 Kevin manages the Canadian delegates’ work plan for the Codex Committee on Spice and Culinary Herbs 

activities to develop international standards. Bev will send Kevin a list of CSA members who want to sign up for 

Codex updates. Bev asked that Kevin inform CSA directly when Codex topics arise where our members’ 

awareness and/or  input would be beneficial.  

8. Business Meeting: 

Tiina presented the following slate of nominees for Directors in 2018/2019: 

Holly Buchanan  Buchanan Trading  Inc. 

Colby Busche  Dandilee Spice Corp. 

Gaspare Colletti  Cell Foods Inc.  

Wayne Farrell  Newly Weds Foods Co. 

Anthony Gene  Dr. Oetker 

Tiina Henkusens La Cie McCormick Canada Co. 

Robert LeGuillou Sensient Natural Ingredients 

Andrew Mansfield G.S. Dunn Limited 

Donna Nicholson Griffith Foods 

Francine St-Pierre Caldic Canada Inc. 

Doris Valade  Malabar Super Spice Co. 

Anthony made a motion to accept the slate of nominees as presented, seconded by Doris. All were in favour and 

the motion carried.  

Breakout groups were formed for the Membership, Communications and Technical committees to identify their 

top priorities or actions for the short term.  

Holly reported the highlights of Membership Committee discussions:  
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¶ Getting new members is a priority 

¶ Retaining members is a priority, particularly recognizing that higher fees increase the risk of losing some 

members 

¶ The existing CSA brochure will be updated as a membership recruitment tool 

¶ The Committee will target 3 new regular members and 5 new associate members  over the next year 

Francine reported the highlights of Communications Committee discussions: 

¶ Francine will set up a CSA  LinkedIn profile by the end of June 

o Suggested content includes teaser information for the newsletter, member job openings, 

government info 

o The process to get content approval to post will be developed 

¶ Francine will generate monthly email blasts until September, at which time she will develop a plan for 

the next 12 months 

o Suggested content includes summaries of the topics that were discussed during the AGM 

Anthony reported the highlights of the Technical Committee discussions: 

¶ The committee ranked the technical & regulatory topics by priority 

¶ More business relevant topics were identified 

A suggestion was made to revisit the cost of CIFST Tabletop participation and the cost of sponsoring a hole at 

CFIST’s golf tournament for member recruitment and association recognition purposes.  

Francine will investigate Food in Canada Industry News opportunities as a means to  provide information on the 

association. 

Based on questions sent to Bev, she will prepare Q & A’s for responding to potential inquiries regarding spice 

authenticity that may result from CFIA’s 2016/17 annual report and the negative media reports that resulted.   

9. Meeting adjournment: 

A motion was made by Doris, seconded by Karen and unanimously approved by all to adjourn the meeting at 

4:05 pm. 

 

Recorded by: Bev 


